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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, August 3, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight  

A.C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:
James M. Claffey

Others Present:

Ernie Fuentes, J.D., Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee McKnight and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Janie and Milton Wingert attended the Board meeting in support of their son, a Solano College athlete, to discuss the experience he has had at Solano, particularly with athletic counseling.  Ms. Wingert addressed the Governing Board regarding her son, learning disabilities, support for athletics, and the need for better services to students in the area of athletic counseling.  Ms. Wingert suggested that the issue of more extensive and timelier services for student athletes be addressed at Solano.  Board President Honeychurch spoke strongly of the Board/District’s support for the entire athletic program and directed the Superintendent-President to look further into the concerns expressed by Ms. Wingert with a report back to the Governing Board in 30 days. 

6.
REPORTS

(a)
Superintendent
Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--the new 2005 College Catalog was distributed to the Board and is on the agenda for approval. Compliments were received on the attractive cover.

--new theater brochures featuring upcoming events were provided to the Board.  

--marketing information including the location of five new billboards and wrap-around signs on commuter buses were provided to the Board.  In addition, Nancy Hopkins has made arrangements for Solano Community College to be marketed on a Hispanic radio station.  

--she and Interim Vice President Hendrickson along with Theresa Tena attended the Governor’s Budget Workshop recently. Highlights of the workshop include a 9.2 percent overall increase in the budget for community colleges; Proposition 98 - 10.46 percent; no increase in student fees; STRS – 2 percent additional cost has been taken back by the State; 4.23 percent COLA, 3 percent growth; one-time monies for mandated cost claims; presentation by the Department of Finance on the fiscal health of community colleges; and $12.1 billion statewide in Prop. 39 passed bonds (benefiting 53 out of 72 districts).  Vice presidents Fisher and Jones are working on an enrollment management plan in coordination with the marketing plan to achieve our growth cap. To help community colleges have stable and predictable funding in order to do planning, Dr. Perfumo will work with the Chancellor’s Office providing valuable information from her experience with a past statewide survey on instructional equipment and maintenance needs for all community colleges in California.   

--Solano College sent a team of faculty and two vice presidents (Jones and Field) to the Dale Tillery Institute this week at U.C. Berkeley.  The focus of the Institute is on equity and diversity.  An action plan is being developed for Solano which will be continued after the conference.  Dr. Perfumo attended the first day of the conference with our Solano College team.

--Board members were invited to Flex Cal on August 19 to hear the State-of-the-College address which will also feature Matt Hamel from Kitchell CEM who will provide an exciting update on all our accomplishments to date on our Bond projects. 

--she will serve on a new Board of Directors for the Solano County Partnership for International Friendship and Cultural Exchange (SCPIFCE) with their sister city, Jion, China.  C. C. Yin will be an ex-officio advisor to the Board. The partnership would serve as the springboard for an exchange of faculty and students to teach and/or study abroad.  

--the accreditation self-study report is in the final stages of being printed and bound, including a CD, for submission to the Accrediting Commission by August 15, 2005.  Copies will be provided to the Governing Board and will be distributed to the Library and other key locations.  

--Trustee Claffey’s health continues to improve and he is getting his “wry sense of humor back.”  Trustee Claffey hopes to attend the next Board meeting.  

· Bond Update

Jean-Paul Prentice, Kitchell CEM, reviewed the schedule of projects in design or construction highlighting the following:

--Buildings 300 and 500 are in construction.  Three days were added to the schedule; however, the projects are expected to finish on schedule.  Furniture will be moved back into Building 500 next week.  

--as soon as personnel and equipment can moved out of Building 1500, demolition and construction will begin.  

--Nut Tree Project - an issue with the Division of the State Architect (DSA) is being addressed regarding ADA compliance.   

--Vallejo Center documents were sent to the DSA on time (July 15, 2005).

--hydronics project is presently out to bid; bids are due August 15, 2005, prior to a recommendation being submitted to the Board for award of the bid. 

--Kitchell CEM is presently pursuing a design team for the boiler replacement project; it is hoped that design can begin later this month.

--proposals are presently being received on the Sports Complex.  Proposals will be reviewed and a recommendation to the Governing Board will be brought back soon.  

--Building 400 – construction documents will be available shortly for constructability review and then sent to DSA for review. 

--Building 700-800 Office Annex is also in the design development phase.  

--Restroom facility is now up and siding will be added.  

Mr. Prentice introduced Linda Martin, Project Engineer, of the Kitchell CEM Team.  

Mr. Rosen stated that Kitchell CEM just finished the first meeting with the review committee for the selection of a design consultant with specific sports facility experience.  Kitchell has received responses to an RFQ for design consultants.  He reported that 17 expressed an interest and seven responded.  Initial ratings will be done Monday.  Mr. Ogden stated the Board could be provided with a basic outline of what the athletic department requested in the initial phase of the Sports Complex.  

Dr. Perfumo called the Board’s attention to a spreadsheet of all of the projects and stated that we are coming in at approximately $67-$71 per square foot on the projects that have been completed.  She stated that a recommendation on Option A will be submitted to the Governing Board at the next meeting on August 17, 2005.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the Meeting of July 20, 2005

Human Resources
(b) Employment 2005-06; Resignation; Request for an Unpaid Leave of Absence—Classified

Administrative and Business Services

(c) Warrant List

(d) Resolution to Authorize Signature on Official Financial Documents, Resolution No. 05/06-06
(e) Resolution to Authorize Signature on District Bank Accounts, Resolution No. 05/06-07
Academic Affairs

(f) Memorandum of Understanding with Solano County Office of Education Regional Occupational Program
(g) Name Change for Trade and Technical Division
(h) 2005 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract 2005-124, Resolution No. 05/06-08
(i) 2005-06 Local Agreement for Career Program with the Foundation for California Community Colleges (FCCC), Resolution No. 05/06-09
Dr. Doyleen McMurtry called the Board’s attention to the grant application funded by First 5 Solano Children and Families Commission. She informed the Board that the teachers in the Children’s Program wrote the grant which included attendance at two workshops, on their own time, as well as learning how to assess their classrooms.  Dr. McMurtry expressed pride and appreciation to Sharon Miranda, Vicki Osage, Lori Vialpando and Juwan Vartanian.  

Dr. McMurtry also spoke briefly on the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) grant, an outreach program to locate CalWORKs recipients who are interested in working with young children as a career. She asked the Board and audience to spread the word that we are looking for potential students in this area.  

Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to Dr. McMurtry for her persistence in seeking grants for our students to have child care.  On behalf of the Governing Board, Board President Honeychurch thanked Dr. McMurtry for all of her efforts to find grants and stated that over the years, Dr. McMurtry has done a great job with the Children’s Program.    

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McKnight for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

8. ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.

9. RETIREMENTS OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a) Resignation to Retire—Paul O’Hara

Dr. Perfumo stated that Paul O’Hara has been a passionate and integral part of our Aeronautics Program who will be sorely missed.    

Bob Johnson, Dean of the Career Technical Education Division, spoke on behalf of Professor Paul O’Hara, who has spent 29 years of his career teaching at Solano.  Prior to his career at Solano, he served over 20 years in the United States Air Force, specializing in aircraft maintenance, traveling the world and serving as crew chief on a variety of aircraft.  Professor O’Hara taught over 1,000 students in general aircraft maintenance, air frame or power-plant classes.  A major event is planned this fall in Professor O’Hara’s honor when he is presented with the prestigious Charles E. Taylor, “Master Mechanic” award from the Federation Aviation Administration.  The award is named after the mechanic who maintained the Wright Brothers airplane during their historic flights.  

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for acceptance of  Paul O’Hara’s resignation to retire effective May 24, 2005.  The motion passed unanimously.

Board President Honeychurch asked Mr. Johnson to extend the Governing Board’s appreciation to Paul O’Hara and congratulations on his retirement.  

10. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative & Business Services

(a)
Construction Change Order Approval for Alten Construction, Inc. – Bid No. 05-02

In answer to Board President Honeychurch’s question about the reason for the change orders, Jean-Paul Prentice indicated that there were a significant number of unforeseen conditions, i.e., asbestos in the floor and on piping.  (A more detailed list of conditions was provided in Attachments A, B and C.)  Mr. Prentice stated that the design team included the removal of vinyl wall covering because information received from large drywall manufacturers in the country recommended that if new walls were placed over the existing vinyl, the vinyl would pucker and then walls would show damage.  Mr. Prentice stated that when the vinyl was removed, the proper finish could not be attained; therefore, the walls had to be sealed so the entire wall absorbs moisture at the same rate.  In answer to Trustee McCaffrey’s question, Mr. Prentice explained that when white boards were removed from the walls, it was learned that they were adhered to the wall so well that the white boards could not be removed without damage to the white boards and the wall.  In answer to a question by Trustee Ubalde, Mr. Prentice explained that the change order in Attachment B has no cost but simply adds three days’ time because initially the contractor was scheduled to start work on May 26; however, the move was not completed then.  The mover worked over the weekend so that the contractor could begin on May 31.

Moved by  Trustee  Keith and seconded by Trustee McKnight for approval of the Construction Change Order for Alten Construction, Inc., Bid No. 05-02.  The motion passed unanimously.

Board President Honeychurch commented that the Governing Board wants Kitchell CEM to understand that the Board is very skeptical of change orders and will be carefully monitoring all future change orders. 

Academic Affairs

(b)
2005-06 College Catalog

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval of the 2005-2006 College Catalog.  The motion passed unanimously.

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a) Vallejo Center Photovoltaic Study

Russ Fox, Vice President of Kitchell CEM, personally and professionally apologized for the untimely report on photovoltaic systems.  Mr. Fox informed the Board that some organizational changes will be made and that over time, improvement will be seen.  Mr. Fox thanked the Board for their patience.

Copies of a PowerPoint presentation on the Vallejo Center photovoltaic study were distributed to Governing Board members.  Trustee Wilkerson requested that in the future, the Board be provided with information in advance of Board meetings.  

Matt Hamel of Kitchell, CEM, presented the report requested earlier by Trustee Keith on the feasibility of installing solar energy systems, particularly at the Vallejo Center.  (A summary of the photovoltaic study was provided in the Board packet.)  Key points of the presentation included potential funding sources available for rebate on a photovoltaic system, cost of the system, lifespan of the system and maintenance of the system.  

Two rebate programs are available to Solano College:  PG & E Self-generation Incentive Program and California Energy Commission Emerging Renewables Program.  Currently, due to a backlog of approximately 10 years in projects, PG & E is not accepting new project applications; however, in September a revised project list will be done and it may reduce the funding request list by five years.  The California Energy Commission Emerging Renewables Rebate focuses on small industrial or large residential projects (30 kilowatt or less). For SCC, a photovoltaic system under this program would provide the equivalent of two days of power per month to the Vallejo Center.  Both systems would provide approximately 40 percent of the project cost.  In addition, the Governor has three new energy programs.  Kitchell will follow up on the trailer bill to the state budget to see how the money will be available to public education institutions.  

Mr. Hamel informed the Board through PG & E, the system would provide approximately 50 percent of the power requirements for the Vallejo Center.  Conceptual costs for system design, manufacture and installation are $1.2 million.  Conceptual costs for the additional photovoltaic surface area would be approximately $100,000.  Currently, there is physically not enough surface area to accommodate a system that would provide 50 percent power to the Vallejo Center.  If the application for a rebate is accepted, the final cost to the District is approximately $822,000.  

Some discussion took place on how another district has funded such a system and the likelihood of SCC receiving funding approval.  In September, 2005, it will be known whether SCC is able to submit an application to PG&E for a rebate. Mr. Hamel advised the Board that through the California Energy Commission, the District can receive a rebate through 2007 for a system.  Cost after the rebate would be approximately $120,000.  Re-submission to the Division of the State Architect may be required.  

Mr. Hamel informed the Board that the average lifecycle of a photovoltaic system is estimated between 30 and 50 years.  The system payback for the Vallejo Center would be approximately 25 years payback without rebate and 15 years with a rebate for either system.  He also informed the Board that photovoltaic systems have a tendency to gradually decline over time.  For example, in the 40th year of the system, it would produce approximately 50 percent of the power produced in Year One.   Mr. Hamel stated that yearly maintenance costs are minimal.  

Mr. Hamel explained that the payback cost for the system is based on the dollar costs of the District’s power costs today (approximately 11 cents per kilowatt hour) in today’s dollars.  Mr. Johnson explained that the calculation is a straight-line calculation based on today’s energy costs and the system operating at 100 percent.  He explained that the system loses efficiency over time and energy rates may also go up over time.  He further commented that these two opposing factors could adjust the lifespan.  Mr. Johnson also stated that there are also costs to remove the roof.  Mr. Ray Ogden stated that PG & E costs have doubled over the last 10 years.  

Trustee Keith expressed her deep concern about the delay in presenting the report to the Board.  She stated that she had brought the issue up well over a year ago and indicated that Trustee Bill Thurston was fully supportive of the idea.  Trustee Keith stated that a rudimentary report was made by KMD (October 2004) and then the matter got dropped.  Trustee Keith recalled that when the first discussion was held with the Board on this matter, she was assured that even if there was some reason why SCC could not use solar panels, the roof would be constructed in such a way that at a later date, a solar panel system could be used.  Trustee Keith stated that she was extremely troubled that now applications may not be accepted for rebates, SCC may have to spend more money, there may have to be more re-submittals for structural changes and furthermore, it appeared that no one in the Kitchell system paid any attention to the issue of solar panels.  

Ray Ogden stated that in order to bring the Vallejo project within the budget and still stay within the scope of District needs, five classrooms and construction costs have been cut to lower the costs of the building.  He indicated that if the roof would have been designed over and above what is needed, even more reductions would have been needed.  He explained that the District would either need to increase the budget or the project will not be within the budget.  Mr. Ogden stated that everything has been done to be energy efficient.  He assured the Board that the Superintendent-President and Vice President Jones feel that growth needs will still be met without the five classrooms.  Mr. Ogden stated that if the roof would have been designed differently, more square footage would have had to have been cut and the project would be reduced.  He stated that the team decision was that it was more important to provide space for the Vallejo Center.  

Trustee Keith stated that the Board should have been informed about the modification and the report should have come to the Board earlier.    

Mr. Ogden stated that there are options that the District can use to accommodate solar panels at a later date, i.e., back slope of the hill, other unused areas.  Mr. Hamel suggested carports could be another option.  Board President Honeychurch expressed the hope that since the District has 60 acres in Vacaville, it will be more proactive and consider the solar panel option more seriously in the design process.  

Mr. Hamel stated that this information is provided for the Board’s consideration.  He stated that Kitchell will follow-up on potential funding from the Governor’s energy programs as far as the delineation and available funding.  Mr. Hamel indicated that Kitchell will also look at the revised list from PG & E in September to see if there is an opportunity to submit an application for funding for either the Vallejo or Vacaville Center or however it is appropriate.  Mr. Hamel stated Kitchell will also look at the California Energy Commission program to see if we can utilize a smaller system. 

Dr. Perfumo asked for an update on PG & E funding and any other sources at one of the September Board meetings.  Trustee McCaffrey requested that the report include the feasibility of using the hillside in Vallejo for solar panels.  Trustee Keith stated that if placing panels on the hillside in Vallejo is not a possibility, then the report back to the Board is not expected to have a cost analysis to do so.  If solar panels on the hillside are a possibility, then the report should include the associated costs. Trustee Keith asked that unused space and all options be explored and included in the report.  

Dr. Ubalde inquired about a policy on facilities and stated that SCC could make a statement that our facility is environmentally sensitive to the community.  Board President Honeychurch clarified that the Board has not adopted a specific design policy, but has asked that the building be energy efficient.  He commented that Trustee Keith and Trustee Thurston had expressed a particular interest in solar power.  It was noted that KMD included green aspects in their planning for the Vallejo Center.  If the District is unable to get rebates, Trustee Ubalde suggested other approaches such as lease-purchase or sharing savings with other corporations or institutions. 

Mr. Ogden stated that the goal has been to provide the best facility for operational cost and provide the most instruction. He informed the Board that if the Board wants the project to be energy efficient or green, there will be a great deal of extra costs—more than the amounts allocated for each of the projects.  Board President Honeychurch clarified that this is an information-gathering process and the Board is not giving direction to change the design of the Vallejo Center building at this time.  

Dr. Perfumo was assured by Kitchell that the timeline for the Vallejo Center would not be adversely affected.  

(b) Solano 80th Fire Academy

Roy Pike, Fire Technology Coordinator, and Robert Johnson, Dean of the Trade and Technical Division, recognized the work of the students of the 80th Fire Academy and showcased the DVD produced by Cadet Shaun Navarra and Solano Community College student Jared Austin.

Bob Johnson, Dr. Perfumo, and the Governing Board congratulated the 80th Academy and expressed appreciation to the students for their outstanding work under excellent leadership from Roy Pike.  Dr. Perfumo commented that she would also speak at the 81st graduation on Thursday, August 4.

(c) Resolution Appointing Official Representative and Alternate Representative to the Northern California Community Colleges Self-Insurance Authority, Resolution No. 05/06-XX

This item will return for action under the Consent Agenda at the August 17 meeting. 

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

There were no items from the Board. 

14.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:38 p.m.
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___________________________________APPROVED________________________________
DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D.
                               PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D.                                                        PRESIDENT                                                                      SECRETARY  

